MINUTES OF THE NEWTON SOLNEY ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY 12th SEPTEMBER2014AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL
Present:   Cllr. F. Hill (Chairman),Cllr. D. Smith, Cllr. J. Shorthouse, Cllr. K. Haines,  Cllr. P. Smith, and
Cllr. L. Chilton
In attendance – R. Parker (Clerk) and Mr. D. May Parishioner 
Public Participation
Cllr. L. Chilton advised that there was to be a presentation for the proposed new rail hub at Willington

She will pass on any relevant information to our Parish Council.   Concerns shown already are the impact on schools, housing and the flood plains that would be affected by an additional 7000 employees for the site.

Surveys are still continuing regarding library usage in various areas of South Derbyshire – there was an average of 15% usage in the various areas.   Final decision still to be announced
PART 1 – NON EXEMPT INFORMATION

1/9
Apologies for absence.
Received from Cllr. M. Stanton, Cllr. G. Plowman
2/9
Variation in order of business
No change deemed necessary
3/9
Declarations of members interest – 
None declared.
4/9
Planning Applications and decisions

Previous applications:-

22 Main Street - Garden room at rear of house- approved
22 Main Street –erection of dwelling on site of existing garage.   The Parish Council had already forwarded to SDDC the reasons for their objection to the proposal.   It was now possible that the case might go to committee.   It was proposed by Cllr. D. Smith and seconded by Cllr. J. Shorthouse that the Parish Council should request that  the case should go to committee and that a visit to the site should be made by that committee.
22 Main Street – application for demolition of garage – As the demolition only depended upon the approval of the application  to erect a new dwelling the councilors decided not to comment on the demolition application.
Cllr. Hill will liaise with the immediate neighbours and will attend any committee meeting.

2 The End – erection of two storey side and rear extension – no objection.

Land off Church Lane – erection of bungalow – this did not receive approval by our Parish Council and was subsequently refused by SDDC – The owner has now decided to make an appeal against this decision.
5/9
Minutes of the previous meeting.
These were circulated, read and approved– Proposed by Cllr. D. Smith and seconded by Cllr. J  Shorthouse
6/9
To determine which items should be taken with the public excluded. 
No change deemed necessary
7/9
Outstanding Matters

Cllr. Hill had attended a presentation regarding the proposed residential site close to Dalebrook.

The presentation appeared to be well attended.   No application has yet been made.


The proposed site will affect the Winshill residents far more than those in Newton Solney and they have already registered their objections.  It is understood that East Staffs Borough Council will also be getting involved.

The site hut at The Cedars was still on site – Cllr. P. Smith will follow up.
8/9
Clerks report
The final lime tree on the right hand side going towards the church on Church Lane had now been established as the responsibility of Derbyshire County Council who have now accepted its total removal and replacement by another tree.
SDDC has had the equipment on the children’s play area inspected and have confirmed the safety.
Mr. Jim Myers (parishioner) had advised the clerk that he wished to donate a large tent/marquis to the village and this was to be handed over to the village hall – this could possibly be available for hire.  The clerk to write to Mr. Myers thanking him for his generous gesture.

Preparing for winter the salt/grit bins throughout the village have been checked and all are full and we have a further 6 bags for use when necessary.

The pothole at the foot of the drive of 8 Blacksmiths Lane had now been repaired.

The defibrillator had been checked and is still functioning correctly.

The clerk had written to the owner of the land on Church Lane – this has a potentially dangerous dead tree and the area has become seriously overgrown and will no doubt attract vermin – nothing has been done and the clerk will follow up.

A football match  on the recreation ground had been arranged for 13th September – This is to be a memorial match for the late Andy Parker (parishioner and parish councillor) 
9/9
Chairmans report.

Cllr. Hill had attended the Safer Neighbourhood meeting – Whilst crime levels have increased this was considered to be a blip as the area continues to be a low  crime area.     Cards giving advice on doorstep selling will be distributed.    

Claims are being invited regarding the Partnership Fund - £3500 still available.


A number of seminars were being arranged by SDDC and it is hoped that a representative from NSPC will attend.


The Christmas Market held on the Recreation Ground proved extremely successful last year and will be repeated on Sunday 30th November 2014

Cllr. Hill will make enquiries regarding the organization of the annual bonfire night.
.e is on he 10/9
Parish Councilors reports.
Cllr. J. Shorthouse advised that the village hall were looking to replace six large tables which were old and very heavy.  Replacements were estimated to cost £200 each.- a quotation is being obtained.   There is also a spindle that is damaged/missing on the front of the building.    The fencing alongside the bowling green had now been repaired.  The Village Hall bank account stands at £13548.01

 Cllr. K. Haynes had attended the r e-arranged annual village cricket match/sports day which had proved to be very successful.    A total of £622.40 had been raised by the organizers/helpers which will be added to the Parish Council bank account but the amount will be ring-fenced for a specific reason in the near future.    A number of photographs will be displayed on the village web site.

11/9
Recreation Field
Cllr. Hill announced that a further quotation is still awaited for the provision of a water supply. (first quote circa £4000)  plus connection of £1478.  It is possible that some of these costs will be borne by SDDC 


The Fields in Trust application has been  approved and the final documents are awaited.    The field will then be protected in perpetuity for the village.   The question was raised as to whether the trustees would continue as before .   Cllr. Hill will make enquiries.
12/9
Collapsed wall on Bretby Lane.

Work has now commenced and will continue for fourteen weeks.   The road is closed to vehicles although pedestrian access is permitted.    Work includes totally removing the existing stone wall and the soil immediately behind.   A new drainage system is bring installed and a retaining wall built before the original stone facing wall is rebuilt.
13/9
Play Equipment.

The grant from the Big Lottery Fund for £8733 had been received and Cllr. K. Haines will now arrange to order the new equipment and its installation.   We were advised that grants for equipment generally suitable for older children were available from the Safer Neighbourhood scheme.
14/9      EMIP Rail Hub.

Cllr. J. Shorthouse  and Cllr. K. Haines had attended the initial meeting at Repton and the clerk had attended the follow up meeting.   It had been reported that whilst the proposals were some years in the future it would possibly employ about 7000 people which posed problems such as extra vehicular use  through the local villages in the area.     Many of the roads that are narrow and winding and at the moment causes bottlenecks at busy times such as Repton and Willington.The large number of new employees will attract more people to the area which will put pressure on housing/schools etc.


The general opinion at the meeting was that whilst more local employment would be welcome the possibility of a new river crossing or by-passes could be detrimental to some villages by attracting increased traffic flow.    It is estimated that 40%  of employees would come from Derby and 30% from Burton – the remaining 30% from elsewhere.  It is anticipated that traffic surveys would be carried out by the developers at a later date.   Frank McArdle suggested that parish councils should not make demands on the developers at this stage but should write to them individually detailing how their own parish would be affected and ask them what they are considering which would alleviate the problem.   
15/9
Areas of improvement and amenities.

Cllr. Hill informed that we should consider making efforts to ensure the village remains clean, smart and attractive.   We have recently had  three benches repaired and repainted and the grass around the children’s play equipment regularly mowed.   He asked the other councillors to suggest similar improvement work at our next meeting.
16/9
DALC training/qualification for Parish Clerk

The clerk asked for approval to attend a training course arranged by DALC is designed to improve the

efficiency and  legal knowledge of clerks.  The course costs £200.   Unanimous approval
17/9
Correspondance

None to report.
18/9
Finance
The bank account stood at £12,604.00 on 1st September 2014 with a further £6000 being held on deposit with SDDC. Included£1414 ringfenced (cricket match-£125,Village Hall new years party £553 and we £736-xmas market and we now have a further £622.40  raised at the recent cricket match – total now ringfenced - £2036.40.      We have additionally received  the £8733  which will be used to provide additional play equipment 

It has also decided that the cost of water supply to the Recreation Ground £1478,  a further £5000 towards any potential expenditure at the village hall and a further £10,000 towards  recreation ground equipment should be ringfenced.

Cheques signed during the closed period (prior to 1-9-14)



R. Parker 

Fees





£129.09



M. Bennett

Grass cutting, repair and repaint 3 benches
£220


M. Mansfield

Web site




£50


Cheques requiring payment 










R. Parker

Fees





£129.09



M. Bennett

Grass cutting




£50


SDDC


Emptying dog waste bin


£66.92


Grant Thornton
External Auditors



£120



DCTP


DALC training



£200


Payment approved
To consider requests for funding under s 137 – none - received
19/9
Date and time of next meeting
 Parish Council meeting will be held on Friday October 10th at 7.45pm at the Newton Solney Village Hall .Preceded at 7.30 to allow the inspection of any new planning applications.

PART 2 – EXEMPT ITEMS - none
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.20pm
